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     Prop-Liners received a very nice donation from Earl and Lillian Bradshaw in the form of a complete set of Delta and Piedmont Airlines china, Delta and United Airlines silverware, along with a set of junior pilot’s wings from Delta, Republic, National and American Airlines.  Also donated were a deck of playing cards from Delta as well as a sewing kit, plastic food tray and a small model of a Delta L-1011 along with a set of Eastern Airlines plastic dinnerware still in their original plastic wrapping complete with Eastern logo!

     Alan Booth, a long-time supporter of Prop-Liners, has donated an American Airlines Engine Analyzer Handbook along with an R-2800 cowling tool.  It’s generous donations like this which will allow us to effectively operate the C-240 and keep her in tip-top shape.

     Del Laughery, yes, your humble newsletter editor, placed on loan to the POA museum a number of aircraft models including an Illinois Air National Guard KC-97L, Avro Vulcan, North American P-51 in USAF paint, and a USMC RF-4C.  All of these models are on display at our Brainard Airport museum location.

     I would like to take a moment to welcome our new and welcome back our renewed members:  Ann Genewicz, Chuck Palmer, Bill Lambert, James Stevenson, H.S. Johnson, Dana Arbeit, Paul & Debra Jameson, World Airline Historical Society, and Charles Cary.  We’re very happy to have you in support of restoring our prop-driven birds!

 Recently Bill Bradshaw and Del Laughery had the opportunity to visit with member Al Mitchell.  Al was kind enough to invite us to his home, show us a fraction of his huge airline memorabilia collection, and briefly 

discuss his airline career which included First Officer


(Continued on Pg. 2)
	Image Corner 


     This quarter’s image portrays Convair 240, N240K.  Politically savvy readers will recognize this aircraft as the personal mount of Senator John F. Kennedy during his 1960 presidential campaign.
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Convair 240, N240K, “Caroline”

Presidential historians credit this aircraft for giving Kennedy an edge in the contest in that he was able to campaign much more effectively during the hotly contested race.  This was the first time in history a private aircraft was used by a candidate during a presidential campaign, a practice much more common place today.

     The Convair 240, first flown on March 16, 1947 with initial deliveries to American Airlines on February 28, 1948, the aircraft name was derived from a design requirement for a modern, pressurized, twin-engined, 40-seat aircraft (with “2” engines and “40” passengers - hence the name “240”).  It was the first twin-engined pressurized airliner to enter service with initial orders being placed by American, Western, Continental, Pan American, KLM, and Trans-Australia Airlines.

     “Caroline” now resides at the Smithsonian’s Garber Restoration Facility in Maryland.
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	Happenings (continued from page 1) 

in the 727, and Captain in the Ford Tri-Motor, Lockheed Electra, Boeing 707, and McDonnell Douglas DC-10. You’ll find the first installment detailing his incredible story, which also includes a high-jacking while Al was flying for American Airlines, in this quarter’s issue of the newsletter (see page 4).

     As a reminder, our Convair not only flew for American Airlines, but also Mohawk for a time.  In fact, the aircraft still retains the original Mohawk interior today.
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Convair C-240, N1022C in Mohawk Airlines paint at Newark Airport in December, 1959. 
 Photo by John F. Ciesla.

Convair, C-240, N1022C looking aft from the flight deck door showing Mohawk Airlines detailing in March, 2003.  Photo by Del Laughery.
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     Finally, Prop-Liners would like to thank the following people and organizations for their continued support:  Williams Enterprises, Instructional Dynamics LLC, Al Mitchell, Al & Audrey Schmidt, John & Marion Masterson, Alan Booth, Charles Cary, Edward Price, Ann Genewicz, H.S. Johnston, Paul & Debra Jameson, Gary & Alicia Plomp, James Masterson and Jennifer Kirschner.
	Join Team POA

     For as little as $5.00 per year you can become a member of Prop-Liners of America.  You will receive an official membership card, a Convair 240 decal and the quarterly newsletter.  It’s a great way to support Prop-Liners and it’s tax deductible!

Military Veterans Receive Discounted Memberships

     A new membership level has been created for military veterans.  They pay only half price for any Prop-Liners membership and receive full benefits as well as a 25% discount on gift shop items.

Charter Sponsor Program
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     Are you looking for a way to support Prop-Liners without becoming an actual member?  Charter Sponsorship allows you to assist us restore and exhibit propeller-driven airliners and military classics to honor the memory of all who served in them.  Charter Sponsors receive a certificate suitable for framing, photographs of our aircraft, and their name listed on the Prop-Liners Honor Roll to be kept on permanent display at the museum at Brainard Airport.

Is It Time…

     … to renew your membership with Prop-Liners?  Please remember, your membership dues allow us to continue operating our museum and gift store, publish the newsletter, and continue restoration efforts on the Convair.  Plus, each and every dollar you donate or spend with us is completely tax deductible.  

Corrections

     In the last edition, we incorrectly reported that POA member Al Mitchell was the test pilot for Pratt & Whitney on the B-17 test bed aircraft for the T-34 turboprop engine.  Al quickly corrected us.  Thanks Al!
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	POA Cross Word Puzzle
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1. C-130 nickname.

4. Manufacturer of the 240.

6. Convair 240 engine manufacturer.

7. C-131 nickname.

8. Manufacturer of the C-46 Commando
12. Boeing C-97 nickname.

13. Home airport for Prop-Liners.

14. Airline who requested Douglas build a
competitor to the Lockheed Constellation.
16. Manufacturer of the "Iron Annie."

Down

2. The only large United States transport
aircraft built with turboprop engines.

3. First airline to order the DC-2.

4. Nickname for the L1049

5. Convair 440 nickname.

7. C-47 Nickname

9. First airline to fly the Convair 240.

10. Military Electra.

11. Rolls Royce engine used on the Vickers
Viscount.

15. NATO codename for the military
version of the Ilyushun IL-18 airliner.



 

Contact Information

Web Site:  www.prop-liners.com  

Phone:  860 684-4988

Mailing Address:

Prop-Liners of America, INC

P.O. Box 198

Stafford Springs, CT  06076-0198
Museum Address:

Prop-Liners of America, INC

58 Lindbergh Drive

Brainard Airport

Hartford, CT  06114-2123
email:  Bill Bradshaw - wbradshaw@prop-liners.com
Del Laughery – cavu_only@sbcglobal.net 
About This Issue

     Prop-Liners of America Newsletter is the official news source for our non-profit organization, and complements the website at www.prop-liners.com.  All content is the property of Prop-Liners of America, INC and may be reproduced without permission.

     If you have a Prop-Liner story or picture and would like to submit it for publication, please send it to the editor.

Editor:  Del Laughery - cavu_only@sbcglobal.net

	Sponsors

Please support our very important sponsors!
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Next Meeting

The next Prop-Liners of America meeting will occur on July 24, 2004 at 2:00PM at our Brainard Airport location.  Please consider attending!

Next Issue
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Join us for a look at Convair 240s in military service.


Please visit our friends at these fine museums
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	A Life Taken Wing (part 1)

     Sitting down with Al Mitchell is like taking a rest in your favorite chair or putting on your best pair of blue jeans; it’s just comfortable.  That says a lot for Al as well as his surroundings.  Nearly every wall and horizontal space of his Old Lyme, Connecticut home is adorned with something associated with aviation history.  Whether it’s his framed American Airlines pennant or one of the many airplane models he’s collected, Al’s house is a virtual museum unto itself.  Seated in Al’s living room after having taken the amazing aviation themed tour of the other rooms in his home, we settled in for a pleasant and often humorous rendition of some of Al’s flying experiences.  

     From flying the Ford Tri-Motor which now hangs in the National Air and Space Museum on the National Mall in Washington D.C. to being high jacked while in command of an American Airlines 727-200 in Chicago, Al has led a life that most enthusiasts only dream of, or if they’re lucky, read about.  In this multi-part article, we’ll relate much of what Al told us.

     Al loves to talk about his experiences in the Ford Tri-Motor while it was on national tour before being turned over to the Smithsonian.  In fact, he’s put together something of a scrapbook of which he’s quite proud.  
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American Airlines Ford Tri-Motor, N9683, in Rochester, NY around 1960.  Photo by Tom Kirn.
     Strangely though, the Tri-Motor wasn’t what we talked about first.  While on the house tour, we noticed some letters from Katherine Hepburn sitting on his desk, which prompted the following exchange:

     Bill Bradshaw:  Tell us how you came to be on a level where you were exchanging letters with Katherine.

(Continued in the next column)


	     Al Mitchell:  My mother worked for her father up at Hartford Hospital when I was a little kid.  And I don’t remember ever meeting her, although my mom says I did, but we knew her sister quite well, so I wrote her a note one time.  

     Once, when I was in London I bought her a little address book that looked pretty cute and I sent it to her for her birthday.  And she called me and just reamed me out.  She said, “There are a whole bunch of people in my apartment giving me a birthday party which I don’t want!”  She didn’t like the age process, and it was her 80th birthday, and she was unhappy about being 80.  But she was quite nice.  A funny lady.

     Bill Bradshaw:  You know she wanted to stay out of the limelight and just live her life.

     Al Mitchell:  People around her knew her well, and she would just do her thing - go shopping.  Now that she’s gone, her house us up for sale for around 12 million.

     Al went on to note the two of them occasionally exchanged notes back and forth, just providing updates on their lives.  One double spaced typed letter from Katherine dated January 5, 1984, which Al has framed and displayed in his house reads:

Dear Old Airline Captain;

     Yes I had a good year and all is well.  For the year - I ran into a telephone pole and smashed my ankle.  For the now - it’s mended and all is well.

(Katherine’s Signature)

Just An Old Movie Actress

     It’s fairly obvious that Katherine wasn’t a woman of many words, but Al’s face lights up when he talks about her. 

     Al Mitchell:  The best one, I think, and it’s so typical of Katherine, we always wrote and told what we did during the year at Christmas time.  I did this, or I did that.  One year I wrote, “I had a quiet year except that I got high-jacked.”  Her response?  “Dear Captain Al; Good for you.  Signed, Katherine.

     Del Laughery:  So she was unimpressed.  Oh, how nice for you. 

(Continued on Page 5)
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	A Life Taken Wing (continued from Page 4)

Then Al was asked about C. R. Smith, President of American Airlines from May 13, 1934 until 1968 (except for a period of time during WWII when he served as Deputy Commander of the Air Transport Command) when President Johnson named him Secretary of Commerce, at which point he quickly remembered a story about CR that occurred at Kennedy Airport.

     Al Mitchell:  I remember a story about CR.  It was so funny.  We were going out on pilot training one morning at around 5:30.  CR used to always like to come out to the airport and see what was going on.  

     Jim Little was Captain, and CR said, “I want to go with you.”

     Jim responded, “No.  We’re going to be doing pilot training.  We’re going to be doing emergency descents and all kinds of things.”

     CR says, “No.  I really want to go.  I want to see what we’ve spent all this money for.”

     “No, CR, you can’t go.” Bill replied.

     “But it’s my airplane!”

     That’s just the way CR was.  He was such a total gentleman.  He said, “Every day I have to go to an airport.  That’s where the airline is.  It’s not in the general offices.”  And he would be down in operations at LaGuardia and Kennedy, you never knew where you were going to run into him.  And back when I went to work for American CR knew all of the Captain’s by their first names.

     Al then started to tell us about the American Airlines Tri-Motor that he flew for a time on its national tour before being turned over to the National Air and Space Museum.  An interesting fact we learned was American Airlines, during restoration, set aside the original P&W-1340 engines in favor of P&W-985s for use on its cross-country tour.  This was done to save the original power plants for display at the Smithsonian.  An unfortunate consequence is it altered the CG on the aircraft and limited its ability to carry passengers.

     Bill Bradshaw:  Now, where was the Tri-Motor found?

Al Mitchell:  First of all, when found, people and chickens were living in it.  In fact, the cockpit was the chicken coop.  It was found in Guadalajara, Mexico.

(Continued in the next column.)
	Donations

     Prop-Liners of America is a non-profit 501(c)3 organization and receives no monetary support from local, state, or federal agencies.  Our only means of support is from our members and the public who realize the value of maintaining our historic aircraft in flying condition and ultimately preventing their complete disappearance.  We encourage you to look at Prop-Liners as you consider how to allocate your charitable funds.

     There are many ways to support the historical preservation activities at Prop-Liners.  One unique method is to consider donating your privately owned aircraft.  Prop-Liners will issue you a certificate for the fair market value of the aircraft.  This certificate is used on your taxes to claim the donation.  In many cases, the value on the certificate is more than you would realize if you sold the aircraft outright, plus, there is certainly less wait time to complete the transaction.

     Other items which may be donated are aircraft memorabilia, actual aircraft parts and engines, your valuable time and expertise, and, of course, your cash.

     Please help us as we maintain this important link to America’s aviation past!

A Life Taken Wing (continued from previous column)
     Al then went on to tell us two quick stories about flying the Tri-Motor.

     Al Mitchell:  We had a big party in Toronto.  We had a good time.  The next day we had to go to Cleveland.

     Del Laughery:  Just you and your hangover?

     Al Mitchell:  Yeah.  We thought it would be kind of nice to make a low pass over Niagara Falls so we could get some publicity shots over the falls.  And we were flying around 150 feet or so.  We always flew low.  

     So we radioed the people on the ground, “Here we come.”   At the same time, the Navy’s Blue Angles were in the area, and they indicated their intention to make a pass by the falls at the same time.

     We radioed, “We don’t see you.”

     One of the Blue Angels responded, “Look down.”  

     At which point they passed beneath the tri-motor and turned on their smoke.  It was a really neat moment.

Al’s second tri-motor story and More about his exploits in next quarter’s newsletter!
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     DC-7B, N836D, which we briefly mentioned in last quarter’s newsletter is about to start restoration to full flying condition.  This aircraft has been parked at the St Paul airport since the early 1970’s, though regular run-ups of the engines continued into the 1980’s.  This former Eastern Airlines aircraft was part
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DC-7B, N836D, December 9, 1999 at the St Paul Airport.  Photo by Ralph M. Pettersen.

of the Great Silver Fleet.  Delivered to Eastern on January 23, 1958 it flew passengers for eight years before being retired in favor of more efficient and faster jets.

[image: image27.jpg]


     Save A Connie Airline History Museum is restoring Douglas DC-3-362, registration number NC1945.  After recovering the aircraft from Roswell, NM where it was in storage since the 1980’s, mem-bers of the museum have begun the task of restoration.  There have been numerous challenges, most acutely corrosion on the airframe caused by the glue used to adhere the cabin insulation.  Unfortunately, this is a well-documented issue with the DC-3, but restoration continues unabated.


	“Preserving 210 years of New Jersey Aviation Heritage.”

The museum is open to the public Tuesday through Sunday.  Admission and observed holiday information is available on our web site.  Groups of 10 or more are encouraged to call ahead to ensure the availability of a tour guide.
Aviation Hall of Fame & Museum of New Jersey

400 Fred Wehran Drive, Teterboro Airport

Teterboro, NJ 07608 USA

http://www.njahof.org, info@njahof.org
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"The World's Premier Airline Collectible Event!"

Airliners International is the annual convention of the World Airline Historical Society where enthusiasts from around the world gather to buy, sell and trade their airline memorabilia. We also feature side trips to local aviation sites of interest. 

This is the world's largest gathering of people interested in airline collectibles. Over 1,000 people attended the 2001 show in Miami, Florida. If you're interested in photos, postcards, slides, timetables, models, playing cards, stickers, and more, this event is for you!
WORLD AIRLINE HISTORICAL SOCIETY, INC.
P.O. Box 660583

Miami Springs, FL  33266 USA
 

http://www.WAHOSOnline.com
Information@WAHSOnline.com
 




Promotional Items Order Form

Item





       Color
Price
Size
Quantity
Total
    
Adjustable Baseball Hat with Prop-Liners logo *
     ______*
$8.00


         


Gray T-shirt w/ Prop-Liner logo over left breast


$8.00
L   XL




T-shirt w/Prop-Liners logo on back **

     ______**
$8.00
L   XL




License Plate w/Prop-Liners logo



$4.00





License Plate Frame w/Prop-Liners logo



$3.00





Convair 240 Vinyl Decal





$2.00





Convair 240 8X10 Color Photo




$2.00













Shipping***
$5.95 or $1.95


* Available in Navy, Royal, Black, Lt. Green, Dark Green, & Burgundy

** Available in Navy, Royal, Black, Green, & Purple




Grand Total






***All items are shipped Priority Mail within the U.S.  Please add $5.95 for

shipping and handling.  Pictures & decals, if ordered separately, will be shipped

parcel post.  Please add only $1.95 for shipping and handling.

Membership Information and Application

See our website at www.prop-liners.com to view details of each membership type.

Membership Types (circle your choice of membership):

 Presidents Club:  $1000 for lifetime membership

Captains Club:  $500 for the first year, $400 for the second year, which elevates you to a lifetime membership.

Skyrider:  $250/year

Ground Crew:  $100/year

Observer:  $40/year

Family $75/year

Name:















Street:















City:




State:

  Zip Code:



Phone (including area code): (        )


  email Address:






If your membership level entitles you to a T-Shirt, please circle the size desired:  L  XL

Make all promotional material and membership checks payable to Prop-Liners of America, INC.

and send it along with this form to:  

Prop-Liners of America, INC.  

PO Box 198  

Stafford Springs, CT  06076-0198


	POA Crossword Puzzle Answers
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Prop-Liners member, Al Mitchell, in his home holding his American Airlines pennant.  Read about Al’s airline career beginning on Pg. 4.   Photo by Del Laughery.
	A Tri-Motor Trip

By Tom Hirn

I've always been a little nutty about airplanes and once got to ride in the copilot's seat on an Island Airlines (Port Clinton, Ohio) Ford Tri-motor.   That tiny airline didn't use copilots and, like it or not, ha-ha, the over-book had to ride up front.   Sounds impossible by today's standards but that was the early 50s, a different era. 

Submit your stories to the editor!


Volume 12			58 Lindbergh Dr  Brainaird Airport  Hartford, CT 06114 		1st Quarter 2004





�











�








